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February 21, 2014 
 
 
Samantha Thelen 
Arbor Grove Assisted Living 
1320 Pine Ave. 
Alma, MI  48801 
 
 

 RE: License #: 
 

AH290297372 
Arbor Grove Assisted Living 
1320 Pine Ave. 
Alma, MI  48801 

 
 
Dear Ms. Thelen: 
 
Attached is the Addendum to the Original Licensing Study Report for the above 
referenced facility. 
 
Please review the enclosed documentation for accuracy and feel free to contact me with 
any questions.  In the event that I am not available and you need to speak to someone 
immediately, please feel free to contact the local office at (517) 284-9720. 
 
 
Sincerely, 

 
 
Lilly Anne, Licensing Staff 
Bureau of Children and Adult Licensing 
4th Floor, Suite 4B 
51111 Woodward Avenue 
Pontiac, MI  48342 
(248) 860-0965 
 
Enclosure 
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MICHIGAN DEPARTMENT OF HUMAN SERVICES 
BUREAU OF CHILDREN AND ADULT LICENSING 

ADDENDUM TO ORIGINAL LICENSING STUDY REPORT 
 
 

I. IDENTIFYING INFORMATION 
 
License #: AH290297372 
  
Licensee Name: Arbor Grove Assisted Living, LLC 
  
Licensee Address:   Suite 200 

3196 Kraft Ave SE 
Grand Rapids, MI  49512 

  
Licensee Telephone #: (616) 464-1564 
  
Authorized Representative: Samantha Thelen 
  
Administrator: Kory Priest 
  
Name of Facility: Arbor Grove Assisted Living 
  
Facility Address: 1320 Pine Ave. 

Alma, MI  48801 
  
Facility Telephone #: (989) 463-3074 
  
Capacity: 62 
  
Program Type: AGED 

ALZHEIMER’S 
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II. Purpose of Addendum

 
Facility has completed construction of a single-story addition that will increase the 
total number of licensed beds to 62. 
 
 

III. Methodology 
 

The facility is currently licensed for 38 beds. The renewal license was issued on 
10/23/13, and I inspected the facility’s new addition on 02/19/14. 

 
 

IV. Description of Findings and Conclusions 
 
The new addition includes a secured memory care unit with nine rooms (12 beds), 
and six rooms (12 beds) for the general population. The exit doors will sound an 
alarm when the door bar is pressed and the lock releases in 15 seconds. When the 
door alert system or a resident call light is activated, a display panel lights up in the 
resident care office and on pagers carried by staff. This will identify the location of 
the exit door breached and the resident’s room where assistance is requested. The 
exit doors cannot be opened from the outside except by using a coded keypad. The 
facility will provide a bed, mattress, and night stand; residents may bring their own 
furnishings space permitting.  
 
On the general population side, the facility added a large community room, office 
space, and a public bathroom. There is a large gated courtyard between the memory 
care unit and the general population which is secured with a coded keypad. The new 
resident rooms have a handicap accessible private bathroom with a shower stall that 
has a fold down seat, a toilet, grab bars as required, and a sink. The living space 
has a small refrigerator with internal thermometers. Two resident rooms/units have 
three pull cords to call for assistance located in the bedroom area, the living room 
area, and in the bathroom. Four other rooms/units have four pull cords located in the 
bedroom area, two in the living room area, and one in the bathroom.   
 
The memory care unit is designed to accommodate residents seeking specific 
services for dementia or related conditions, and it is secured with a keypad door 
lock. It has its own hair salon; kitchen, dining area; living room space; a secured 
laundry room; locked medication room; and a resident care station for staff to 
maintain records. Resident rooms also have pull cords to alert staff for assistance 
located in the bed room area and in the private bathroom that has a toilet and sink. 
Bathing and/or showers are done in either the spa room or in the shower bathroom. 
The Spa has a shower with a fold down seat, a therapeutic tub for bathing, a sink, a 
toilet, and there are grab bars as required. The shower bathroom has a shower stall 
with a fold down seat, a sink, a toilet, and it has grab bars as required. The spa room 
and the shower bathroom also have emergency call lights, and they have an 
overhead heat lamp on a timer to optimize resident comfort while being bathed. The 
windows are secured and can only be opened a few inches to prevent undetected 
elopement through a window. The windows are also secured to prevent them from 
being tilted open inwardly by residents and a special “key” has to be used to allow 
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staff to tilt the window open for cleaning purposes. 
 
The facility has a certified recreation therapist (CRT) who will manage/oversee the 
facilities activities program for both the general population and for the memory care 
unit; facility staff will help to implement the activities. The CRT has developed 
several “Reminiscent Kits” designed to stimulate the five senses. Other activities 
include Picture Bingo, Artistic Creations, Music Group, Picture Lacing, Movie & 
Popcorn night, Conversation Hour, Parachute, Balloon exercises, Water coloring, 
and games such as Sort It Out, Stretch It Out, Blow-up Bowling, Name that Tune, 
Who’s That?, Ring Toss, horseshoes, and Word Beginnings; outside entrainment is 
also scheduled at least weekly and more on some weeks. Activities will be 
scheduled throughout the day including weekends. 
 
All employees will be trained and having continuing education on Alzheimer’s and 
related conditions, resident service plans, scheduled activities, how to assist 
residents with activities of daily living, and how the meet the special needs of 
individuals who have dementia and related conditions. Training includes techniques 
on redirecting residents into appropriate activities, behavior interventions for 
elopement precautions, and how to care for a resident who is resisting care.  
 
I reviewed the required documents required for compliance with MCL 333.20178 and 
the facility is in compliance.  The Bureau of Health Care Services’ Health Facilities 
Engineering Section has approved occupancy for a total of 62 beds.   

 
 

V. Recommendation 
 
I recommend increasing the facility’s total license bed capacity to 62. 

 

02/20/2014 
________________________________________ 
Lilly Anne 
Licensing Staff 

Date 

 
 
Approved: 
 

 
Area Manager 


